
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

December 5, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:02 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator
Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request:  A) Council Minutes 1) November 21, 2011 and 2) November 29, 2011. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
B) Bills and Payroll

C) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) Jamestown Buildings and Facilities Committee (09/21/2011)
2) Jamestown Planning Commission (10/19/2011)

3)
Jamestown Planning Commission (11/02/2011)

4)
Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (10/25/2011)

D)
Attendance Records for Boards, Commissions and Committees


1)
Jamestown Planning Commission (07/07/2010 – 06/15/2011)

E)
CRMC Notices:


1)
Agenda Semi-Monthly Meeting (11/22/2011)

2)
Notice of Periodic Refiling of Rules & Regulations (01/03/2012)


3)
Public Notice of Assent: to construct and maintain aquaculture project 
within Sheffield Cove/Dutch Harbor by Philip Larson


4)
Public Notice of Assent: to modify existing boating facility at Narragansett 
Bay/East Passage by Alfred and Ann Toselli


5)
Public Notice of Assent: to construct and maintain boat lift on existing 
facility at Narragansett Bay/East Passage by Mark D’Andrea


6)
Notice of Proposed Changes to RICRMC Regulations (01/10/2012)

F)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

A) Town Council Minutes

1) November 21, 2011. Page 10, second paragraph. This is an enforcement issue, but not just for the Police Department, as the Recreation Department can enforce as well. Page 11, first paragraph. It was suggested the Rules and Regulations be continued for adoption at a later meeting. It should be noted Recreation Director Piva stated this should not wait as he needed to get the renewals out by the end of the month. 
2) November 29, 2011. Page 3, second paragraph. The discussion of wind turbines should reference Councilor Murphy. Councilor Winsor should be credited with referencing the Kauffman Foundation and charter schools. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve Consent Agenda items A) 1) Minutes of November 21, 2011 and 2) Minutes of November 29, 2011, as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items:   
A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) potential litigation
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. 
1) Renewable Energy Planning. Town Administrator Keiser reported the Town received $111,000 in reallocated ARRA grant money for renewal energy planning. A Request for Qualifications was advertised two weeks ago, with five responses received; two of the bidders were interviewed today, with more tomorrow. All had impressive qualifications and industry experience; whoever the successful bidder is, we will be well served. The ARRA funding must be expended by March 31, 2012, and the responding consultants felt they could meet the deadline. Councilor Winsor inquired if the consultants had skills beyond wind energy. Town Administrator Keiser stated this was not reviewed as the RFQ specified wind energy at Taylor Point only.  
2) Fort Getty Insurance Reimbursement. Town Administrator Keiser reported Public Works Director Gray is working with The Trust and our structural engineer. The continuing issue is who will pay for the foundation reinforcement and steel columns. The secondary insurer maintains that replacement cost for the pavilion should be as it previously existed, a $100,000 difference from what was proposed by our engineer. Negotiations continue. The former structure cannot be built under today’s building codes. The proposed design and current building codes were referenced.

3) Jamestown Polar Plunge. Town Administrator Keiser reported the annual “Penguin Plunge” that took place at Mackerel Cove has been moved to Galilee at the Roger Wheeler State Beach. Bob Bailey and other Jamestowner’s have an interest in continuing a plunge at East Ferry as an annual event to raise money for a local charity. Bob Bailey addressed the Council regarding the interest by local residents and business owners to continue the New Year’s Day tradition in a scaled-down version in a public location, with access to public services and local businesses. Their idea is to make it a small “first day” event centered at East Ferry. If possible they would like to have the Recreation Center open for family-friendly activities. The event would be alcohol free. The Committee met with Fire and Police and the consensus is the East Ferry location would allow better traffic and overall control. The Committee plans to have adequate port-a-johns for the event. Mr. Bailey requested to have this on the next meeting agenda. He will coordinate with Finance Director Collins, including proper insurance coverage. Fundraising is underway so that the event does not burden the town. 
Mr. Keiser stated the Police Department determined four detail officers would be required, at a cost of under $2,000, to be paid through donations. Council members consider this a great idea, and the location has better access and exit capabilities. Special Olympics publicized their event in Galilee, which may alleviate confusion. Our event will not have the same atmosphere. Mr. Bailey stated the Committee proposes to have a revolving charity, similar to Chamber events. Chief Mello indicated illuminated signs and announcements would direct the gathering to East Ferry and Mackerel Cove would be monitored. Discussion continued. This will appear on next Monday’s agenda. Mr. Bailey thanked the Council for their support.  

B) Town Council Liaison Reports
1) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor reported there are communications from the Conservation Commission to be addressed later in the agenda.
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS
A) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan; Exhibit A; (duly advertised in the Jamestown Press on October 27, 2011); continued from November 7, 2011. The public hearing was closed and the item continued for minor language updates to reflect completed projects and events. Mr. Keiser reported Harbor Clerk Kim Devlin did a nice job updating projects to the current status. Mr. Keiser found additional updates. Page 23, 4th paragraph, the $500 should not have a line through it. Page 48, Paragraph a), no weight limit was set. Page 43, second line from the bottom, should be changed from no free dock to one free dock. Page 45, middle of the second bold paragraph, should read 2011, not 2010. Page 46, first bold paragraph, should read 2011, not 2009. Page 52, middle paragraph, should read 2011, not 2009. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adopt the proposed amendment of the Jamestown Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan, Exhibit A, as amended and presented. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.

IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Letter of South Kingstown Town Clerk Dale Holberton re: South Kingstown Town Council support and adoption of Resolution calling for repeal of the new sales tax on local tour operators. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
2) Memorandum of Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki re: PBH Realty, LLC/The Procaccianti Group violations requesting 
Town Council support
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the Communication and place it on next week’s agenda for a vote to refer it to the Town Administrator for action. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
3) Memorandum of Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki to 
RICRMC re: PBH Realty, LLC/The Procaccianti Group violations
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. Previous letters of support for the Conservation Commission’s efforts were forwarded to RICRMC. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
4) Letter of FEMA re: upcoming Risk Mapping, Assessment, and Planning Discovery meetings for Narragansett Bay Watershed 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. The letter deals with rivers and Jamestown is not an affected community (coastal). The flood map conference on Wednesday, December 7th, will be attended by Building Official Fred Brown and Environmental Scientist Justin Jobin. The town is staying on top of this issue.

Back to vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
5) Letter of Maurice Laflamme re: Fort Getty Wait List for Jamestown residents

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. Mr. Laflamme has an updated letter for the Council that will be part of next week’s meeting packet. This may be discussed later in the agenda under Fort Getty Policies and Procedures. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
6) Letter of Derek Hansen re: Fort Getty reuse 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication. 
Discussion. Derek Hansen is under Open Forum Scheduled request to address.

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A)
Event/Entertainment License Application 


1)
Applicant:
Trimom Productions, LLC




Event:

Jamestown Bridge 10K






Date:

April 7, 2012





Location:
Jamestown Bridge and town roads
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the Event/Entertainment License application subject to all Town conditions. 
Discussion. This race travels over the bridge and through roads in the Shores. Kathy Robbins is in attendance. Last year’s race went very well, was well received, with over 1,000 participants and no complaints, even though the weather was dreadful. Ms. Robbins thanked the Council.

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address. 
1) Derek Hansen of Highland Drive highlighted items in his letter. He is an advocate for having Landworks evaluate different scenarios for Fort Getty. The three principal scenarios are keeping the campground as is, reduce the size of the campground, or eliminating the campground. In reducing the campground there are two scenarios. To reduce the number of RV’s the required investment is probably minimal. To reorganize and keep the same number of RV’s would require a significant investment.  It would be easier to reduce the number of sites by 20 and lose some revenue (approximately $80,000). In order to maximize the return on investment, one scenario would be to significantly raise the annual cost for the campsites. Currently there is a wait list of over 100, indicating an interest. Water and electric service upgrade is only necessary if the park is reorganized or electrical service is upgraded to accommodate larger RV’s. To his knowledge, water and electric issues have improved. Mr. Keiser reported stray voltage issues were reduced due to National Grid improvements, and there were fewer complaints this past season. The 50 amp service issue could be addressed through policy. DPW and Water Department crews flushed water lines, producing some dirty water at first, but water issues were addressed and services improved. Discussion continued. 
Mr. Hansen suggested the Council request Landworks provide their report and analysis on the Wednesday prior to the Monday Town Council Meeting so that it could be available for public review. Mr. Schnack agreed and stated the Council would like reports available ahead of time so that discussion could be more productive.   
B) Non-scheduled request to address. 

Arthur Christman of Windsor Street aired his complaint regarding the continuing water drainage and contamination issue at the South Pond wetlands, which has been going on for 10 years. (North Road area at end of exit) Nothing gets done. Councilor Winsor referenced Region I Director Curt Spalding as a possible resource. Mr. Keiser stated letters have been sent to RIDOT, who responded it would be addressed, but it never happens. There is an engineering flaw in the design, the pump is not sufficient, and there is no easy fix. Senator Paiva-Weed and Representative Ruggiero will be contacted and Solicitor Ruggiero will be consulted. Discussion continued.  
Mary Meagher of Melrose Avenue asked for clarification on next week’s meeting, as Landworks already has the Town Council’s fixed vs. flexible list and results from the May 2011 charrette. Isn’t that enough for a financial analysis? Mr. Schnack stated that was the thought previously; however they may not have all of them. No formal vote was taken to adopt the fixed vs. flexible priority list. Next week the Council will clarify, solidify and put forward the priorities for Landworks to evaluate. The following meeting, with Landworks, will look at actual land use allocations and the amount of property to be assigned to various uses. Ms. Meagher stated this is the initial decision in the design phase, and she feels a financial analysis would be helpful. In her opinion this is putting the cart before the horse, and she doesn’t feel a vote is necessary; it is premature and inappropriate. Councilor Winsor concurs with Ms. Meagher’s opinion, which she feels makes sense from a planning perspective. Discussion continued. 
Mr. Keiser stated based on discussion to date, the Council, as governing members of the community and after listening to the public, believes that reducing the campground is the desirable thing to do. Under the Town Charter, the Council is the body that should make the decision on Fort Getty, including the campground. The meeting on Monday will clarify issues and give clearer guidance to Landworks on what the Council is looking for in the economic analysis, not to plan a park. The 2004 Plan was accepted by a previous Council, and this Council is taking action on that Plan, whether to modify it or not, and that is what is being requested of Landworks. Discussion continued. Ms. Meagher referenced the 2006 Plan, which would cost between $3,000,000 and $5,000,000 to implement. Mr. Murphy stated the Council has only had workshops and never had a formal conversation and vote on what is wanted. After meeting with Landworks, we should have a consensus, and move forward; it is about components. Lengthy discussion ensued. 
Planner Bryer stated Landworks is willing to move forward with the financial analysis without a Council vote. Councilor Winsor would like to postpone this meeting as she will not be here on Monday. Mr. Keiser stated as the campers occupy such a large portion of the park, and the other uses suggested were for open space and greater access by the residents, this needs to be discussed, evaluated and a decision made. Mr. Schnack stated these decisions need to be made before next year so that they are included in the upcoming budget. The meeting has been planned and we need to move on this issue. Discussion continued. Other items will be addressed at Monday’s special meeting.
Joseph Tiexiera of Howland Avenue commented he was on the Council when the Fort Getty campground was formed. His concern is for lost revenue if the campground is reduced or eliminated. On a limited income, he and other Jamestown residents cannot afford more taxes. The campers also spend money at local businesses in Town. Councilor Winsor stated the community needs good information, and based on her background in economics and stock analysis, we need a full financial assessment of the options for Fort Getty. Discussion continued.
Ken Newman of Avenue B stated he is not clear on the charge given to Landworks. Will they give us a full analysis of alternate scenarios for Fort Getty? Will they give us the analysis for both keeping the campground and eliminating it completely? It sounds like the vote for Monday will be to fix the “fixed vs. flexible” list. Will this be open to discussion of other alternatives that would provide as much revenue and require less maintenance? Mr. Schnack stated Mr. Newman may bring his questions and suggestions forward and present them at Monday’s meeting. Discussion continued. 
Thomas Chiginsky of Collins Terrace referenced the farmland development rights purchase and asked the annual debt service on the purchase. He was informed it is approximately $185,000 per year, for the $3,000,000 bond. The net income from Fort Getty is about $285,000. He is confused by the statement the Council is asking for proposals from citizens, as it is dismissing the results of the charrette. He is a fan of getting rid of the RV park and finding alternate revenue sources to replace it. He feels this is a push to maintain the status quo. In his opinion the Council is moving to a decision without proper analysis. The Council needs expertise and should review all variables. 

XIII. APPOINTMENTS RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
A) Conservation Commission (One (1) vacancy with a three-year term ending December 31, 2014); if favorable appoint

1)
Letter of interest

a)
Timothy Yentsch

Councilor Winsor stated that as liaison to Conservation, to date they have not received a letter of resignation. There is confusion whether there is a vacancy. She recommends getting clarification and tabling this item. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to table this agenda item to the second meeting in January. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

B) Library Board of Trustees (One (1) vacancy with a three-year term ending December 31, 2014); interviews conducted; if favorable appoint

1)
Letters of interest



a)
Elena McCarthy



b)
Suzanne Fay



c)
Nancy Logan

d) David Long

e) Laura Yentsch

Councilor White stated he was impressed with Nancy Logan, who served in this capacity before, is anxious to come back, and did a great job. He likes all of the candidates, but there is only one vacancy. Councilor Murphy liked Suzanne Fay and Laura Yentsch. Laura has a good educational background, and Suzanne attends all the Friends of the Library meetings. Maybe it is time for someone new to come forward. Councilor Winsor commented that all the candidates are excellent, and not to lose heart, as there will be another opening next year. This is a difficult choice, and she recommends Nancy Logan, who brings a sense of history to the Board. Vice President Bowen stated it was great to interview four applicants for one opening, and wishes there was such interest for other positions. He is leaning towards Suzanne Fay or Laura Yentsch. President Schnack stated he agrees and referenced the Charter Review Committee and the term limits. He would support Suzanne or Laura. Councilor Winsor stated if that is the case she supports Laura.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to appoint Laura Yentsch to the Library Board of Trustees for the three-year term to December 31, 2014. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

The five good applicants made it difficult to decide. 

C)
Tax Assessment Board of Review – Alternate Democrat (One (1) vacancy with a remaining three-year term ending May 31, 2012); interview conducted; if favorable appoint

1)
Letter of interest

a) Joanne McCauley

Mr. Schnack stated there is some confusion on this appointment, and he would like to table it. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to table this appointment to the second meeting in January. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

D)
Town Building & Facilities Committee – Alternate (One (1) vacancy with 
a one-year term ending November 1, 2012); interview conducted; if favorable appoint

1)   
Letter of interest

a) Jeff Bush

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to appoint Jeff Bush to the Town Buildings & Facilities Committee Alternate position to November 1, 2012. 
Discussion. Jeff’s presentation of Jamestown over time was insightful.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

E)
Zoning Board of Review – 3rd Alternate (One (1) vacancy with a one-year 
term ending December 31, 2012); interview conducted; if favorable appoint

1) Letter of interest

a) Judith Bell

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to appoint Judith Bell to the Zoning Board of Review 3rd Alternate position for the one-year term to December 31, 2012. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association Donation.  Mr. Keiser referenced his memorandum and stated that Tony Antine and Varoujon Karentz approached the town for a donation for restoration work at the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum, as reflected in the June 21, 2010 Council minutes. The Council approved a $10,000 allocation from the FY 09-10 contingency fund and indicated if funds were available at the end of FY 10-11, a $15,000 donation would be supported. The recent audit revealed that the $50,000 emergencies and incidental appropriation was over expended by $4,787 due to unbudgeted consulting services, Police staffing and EMS reviews, anti-LNG community collaboration and radio communications replacement. It is not expected FY 11-12 will require such expenditures. He supports the balance of funding for the BLMA restoration project from the current year’s Incidentals Account. The Council supports their efforts.
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to approve the $15,000 allocation to the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association from the current year’s Incidentals Account. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

B) Fort Getty

1) Adoption of Campground Rules and Regulations. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the rules and regulations from the last meeting. Areas of concern were boat parking, golf carts, digging and decks. Each of those items is addressed in the Rules and Regulations and is a matter of enforcement. Decks provide liability, whether manufactured or homemade, and not subject to Building Official review. The Trust requires the town to obtain an insurance binder from each RV owner, with the town as a coinsured on the homeowner’s policy, as a safeguard from liability. The aesthetics of these structures leaves something to be desired, and acceptable standards need to be provided with renewals. Councilor Winsor stated getting this agreement ready before we know what we are doing at Fort Getty is premature, as we may need additional restrictions after meeting with the consultant next Monday. Bill Piva may be in a hurry, but she isn’t, and next month is plenty of time. She agrees a review of insurance policies is needed. She referenced the Pavilion issue and the reimbursement of $195,000 that was originally estimated at $400,000. We need to know the town’s rights under insurance, and we don’t want inadequate reimbursement. The meeting with the consultant will not result in any modifications to the park for the 2012 season. The Rules and Regulations were reviewed at the last meeting, and the tenants need to know what can be done at the park. The parking is eliminated from the west side, and the deck piece will be addressed by an addendum when it is developed. Building Official Brown is actively involved in this process. No changes need to be made to the rules, as restrictions are controllable under what currently exists. Discussion continued.

Councilor Winsor asked if an RV camper could overload our system beyond 50 amps and cause damage the town would be responsible for. Mr. Keiser stated it could cause a power outage that would affect other campers, and that is why the Recreation Department advises campers on excessive use of electrical power. Use that exceeds 30 amps will pop the circuit breaker. Councilor Winsor commented we should limit campers to 30 amp service. 
Councilor Winsor expressed concern for campers bringing in wood for campfires from outside of Jamestown. If wood from off-island is restricted, it must be inspected. The result of such regulation is wood at Cumberland Farms could not be purchased and used. Councilor Winsor also commented on campers being required to be present. President Schnack stated seasonal campers are sometimes only there on weekends, and at this point, it is too premature to add that provision to this year’s rules and regulations, and it should be part of the discussion on land use. Councilor Winsor also referenced lighting, gray water, fire materials, and the potential damage to the pristine Sheffield Cove. President Schnack stated Sheffield Cove is not pristine and is closed to shell fishing due to high fecal counts. Councilor Winsor commented there is an Audubon area there as well.  
Maurice Laflamme of Weatherly Court referenced his previous letter and summarized his current letter (just distributed) regarding transient request list priority for Jamestown residents. He proposes simple things to be done now: allow full priority on the request list developed after January 1st; for residents, allow immediate family members use of a granted site; for residents, allow use up to three months of the 4.5 month season; for non-residents, limit the length of stay to 3 weeks maximum. Discussion ensued of giving Jamestown residents a five-day request advantage. A transient can book the entire summer at the beginning of the season. The transient spots are seldom full (only on major holidays and weekends). There are 13 Jamestown residents on the campsite wait list out of 103. The number of Jamestown residents on the transient wait list varies. The 13 on the seasonal list (some since 2001) could get transient campsites (at an increased cost). This allows an extended family vacation opportunity. Discussion ensued of limiting transients to three weeks. It is a good idea to give preferential treatment to Jamestown residents for transients. There are 19 sites available to transients. The campsite cost for an entire season is $4,300. If someone on the wait list declines an available campsite, they go to the bottom of the list. Any policy revisions should be addressed at a later date and applied to 2013. Discussion continued. 
Mary Meagher commented on the Rules and Regulations sent out annually before January. The rules for campers and tents are combined, adding to the confusion, and she suggested separate rules for tents and RV’s. She also commented boat parking is not specified for size nor parking area. She was informed they must park in a specified area. She indicated it is her opinion an improved boat ramp is required and the number of boats allowed should be restricted. Mr. Piva stated this goes back to enforcement, and signage could be used. This could also be part of the fixed vs. flexible discussion. 
Paul Sprague of Mast Street commented on the microphone and podium and informed the Council members that the electrical issue is not a problem. If too much power is drained the breaker is tripped, and there are no surges. He thinks there are bigger issues than fire wood at Fort Getty, and everyone gets their wood from off-island. He would appreciate it if Council members would treat each other with more respect. Discussion continued. 
Jerry Scott of Walcott Avenue stated no one suggested that the RV’s have a triple net lease, which would result in no exposure for additional costs and a predictable revenue flow. Why not consider belonging to one of the camping associations (KOA, etc.)? 

2) Adoption of 2012 Fee Schedule. Town Administrator Keiser stated he, Bill Piva and Jill Goldstein met last week and reviewed the 2012 fee schedule and 2011 revenues, which were good. A comparative analysis of other campgrounds puts Jamestown at the top end for camping facilities in southern RI. He recommends keeping fees the same until decisions are made on the campground. The only change suggested is increasing the seasonal boat fee from $350 to $450, realizing an additional $4,500 in revenue for 2012. Vice President Bowen asked if there is a discount rate for residents for Pavilion rental. He was informed that is the discount rate, as the Pavilion is only available to residents. President Schnack asked if seasonal campers get a recreation sticker. He was informed they get two, for use at Mackerel Cove and Fort Getty. Their guests are charged a $5.00 fee per day. Vice President Bowen feels the seasonal boat parking fee increase to $450 is a little steep and suggests raising it $50 this year and $50 next year. Other Council members agree with the increase. Discussion ensued on the seasonal camping fee and the thought it was on the low side (which it is not). Only 12 residents have seasonal boat parking permits; the majority of them are for seasonal campers. It is very difficult to compare campgrounds as no two are alike. Discussion continued.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Fort Getty rates for the 2012 season as amended. 

Discussion. Vice President Bowen feels it is too much to raise the seasonal boat fee by $100 all at once. Councilor Winsor feels we need to know what other communities charge before going forward. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Robert Bowen and Ellen Winsor vote in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  

C) Fort Getty Pavilion. Town Administrator Keiser reported bids are due back on December 27th.  The plan is to have a bid recommendation for the first meeting in January.  
XV. NEW BUSINESS
None.
XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation: Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:47 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:10 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to adjourn the regular meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:48 p.m.
Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk
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Town Council (5)
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Town Solicitor
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